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Practice Based Pilot Study

Abstract:
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Department of Public Health & Primary Care, Trinity College Centre for Health Sciences, Tallaght Hospital, Dublin 24

Abstract

Prevalence of childhood overweight and obesity remains high in Ireland. In this study an intervention conducted within
primary care was evaluated. This involved a structured discussion with parents at the 13 month immunisations with their
general practitioner (GP), including measuring weight of the toddler and parental education regarding healthy nutrition
and physical activity for their toddler. There was a telephone follow-up interview with parents three months later
assessing change in toddler diet/lifestyle. Endpoints assessed included parentsâ�� reports of specific lifestyle
parameters with regard to the toddler and parental assessment of the usefulness of the intervention. 39 toddlers were
studied. Most lifestyle parameters had improved at follow up. Reported fruit and vegetable intake of more than 4
portions per day increased from 20.5% of toddlers at baseline 28.6% at follow up. The number of toddlers abstaining
from unhealthy snacks increased from 15.4% to 21.4%. Television watching of more than 2 hours daily decreased from
12.8% to 0%. Supervised exercise of more than thirty minutes per day increased from 69.2% to 89.3%. The majority of
parents reported at follow up that they found the intervention acceptable (100%, n = 28) and useful (79%, n = 22).

Introduction

Over 20% of children aged between two and four years old in Ireland are overweight or obese at school entry.
1
 The

pre-school period is an important time when children learn much about food, they also frequently attend their GP, which
may provide opportunities for the primary prevention of obesity.

2
 Modification of parental perceptions known to be

associated with obesity-promoting behaviours may be a possible obesity prevention strategy.
3
 Early community-based

interventions have been shown to be effective in reducing body mass index (BMI) at two years.
4
 It is known that

individuals who become overweight as toddlers and children experience higher levels of morbidity and excess mortality
in adult life.

5
 The aim of this pilot study was to determine if it is acceptable and feasible to prevent childhood

obesity by an educational intervention with parents at the time of 13 month vaccines. It is the first pilot study to
our knowledge to examine the effectiveness of this intervention.

Methods

Parents and children attending for 13 month vaccination were invited to participate in the study by waiting room
notice, provision of an information sheet and verbal invitation by the GP (Sept-Dec 2012). All consecutive parents were
invited to participate. Parents were provided with a baseline survey .Questions were asked by the GP due to possible
literacy issues. This survey included questions on the childâ��s eating habits, fruit and vegetable intake, snack
intake and consumption of fizzy drinks and fruit juices, several of which were taken from The Healthy Beginnings
Australian 12 month Checklist.

4,6
 This methodology was subjected to a pilot phase, and results are included. Ethical

approval was obtained from the TCD HSE GP Training Scheme Ethics Committee. The study was conducted in two urban
practices in Dublin: Practice 1 and Practice 2, located in contrasting socioeconomic areas. Practice 1 has a
deprivation index of 10 (most deprived), whereas, Practice 2 has a deprivation index of 7.

7
 Parents were asked about

the age of their leaving full-time education as an indicator of deprivation. The childâ��s weight was measured at
initial contact by the GP and plotted on the UK-WHO 0-4 centile charts.

8
 An information sheet providing guidance on

healthy eating and activity in toddlers from Ireland and Australia was given to each parent.
6,9

 The childâ��s weight was
discussed with the parent. A follow-up telephone survey was conducted three months post baseline. This included the
baseline questions to ascertain if any changes were made in parent reported activities, and parents were asked whether
the intervention was acceptable and useful. Feasibility was evaluated with respect to the experience of the practice
teams.

Results

A total of 39 parent and child dyads were included at baseline, with attrition to 28 at follow up. Reasons for loss to
follow-up include inability to contact parents after three attempts, and relocation of the families. The average age of
the child at baseline was 13 months. All children were otherwise healthy. A total of 51% of parents were eligible for
care under the Primary Care Reimbursement Services (public patients). In Practice 1(i.e. most deprived), average
parental school leaving age was 16 yrs; in Practice 2 (i.e. least deprived) it was 22 yrs. At baseline, 26% of children
were above 91st centile for weight with 10% of those being above the 98th centile. 51% of children were breast fed at
birth: 10% of public patients and 85% of private patients (see Table 1).

Parental Perceptions of Overweight in Toddlers

90% of parents indicated they believe that it is possible for toddlers to be overweight. 28% indicated that weight is
not an important issue with toddlers. 77% of parents reported that they never worry about their childâ��s weight. Of
those reporting worry, 20% worry that their child is underweight while 3% worry that their child is overweight; 90% of
those parents of overweight children did not worry about their childâ��s weight. All participants surveyed reported
they found it acceptable for their GP to raise the link between healthy eating and weight in their child. 72% reported
that they were given healthy eating advice for their child from the health service, 86% of these from Public Health
Nurse (PHN), 10% from community groups, 3% from both PHN and community groups. No participant reported to receiving
previous advice from their GP. 31% reported receiving advice about healthy activity for their toddler, all from their
PHN.

Parents Feedback

Parental feedback was elicited using a rating scale from 1 to 5 where 1 was â��not useful at allâ�� and 5 was â��very
usefulâ��.79% of parents reported that a GP led discussion on healthy eating was useful or very useful, rating the
discussion at 4 or 5. We asked parents to rate the information sheet we used in consultation on the same scale; 68% of
parents positively rated it as 4 or 5. We asked parents if the advice encouraged them to improve their childâ��s health
and 64% agreed it had done so, while 11% disagreed.

Discussion

The majority of childhood obesity prevention programmes are focused on school-aged children.
2
 This is the first Irish

study, to our knowledge, to examine the effects of educating parents about childhood nutrition at the time of 13 month
vaccines. Our intervention is unique as it is focused on a sample of Irish toddlers, an area which is generating
research interest as a possible target for prevention. In addition, there are many research papers addressing GPâ��s
attitudes and barriers to childhood prevention, but few GP-led childhood obesity prevention strategies. GP reluctance
to engage systematically in this area of care has historically related to their concerns regarding causing upset to
parents and children. A recent Irish study reaffirms these concerns among Irish GPs, but among a large sample of
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parents concurrently studied, whose children had been systematically weighed, 98.6% indicated they found unsolicited
weighing, while attending for unrelated health issues to have been helpful.

10
 In our study there was no reluctance to

weighing toddlers.

A systematic approach to addressing childhood obesity by GPs is required. Repeated studies have shown that parents fail
to recognize that their child is overweight.

11,12
 High attendance rates in the pre school period by obesogenic families

are currently an unexploited opportunity to assist such families by earlier identification of childhood overweight, and
to begin to manage the problem as a family issue in a supportive and consistent manner. In our study, 90% of parents
believe that toddlers can be overweight but 77% report never worrying about their childâ��s weight. More concerning,
90% of parents of overweight children did not worry about their childâ��s weight. In one previous Irish study 81.8% of
overweight children were perceived to be a normal weight by their parents.

12
 Given that parents are poor at recognising

that their child is overweight, their GP is arguably well placed to assist in reliably identifying childhood overweight
and providing suitable and acceptable advice. In this study however, no parents recollected previous advice from their
GP. Our study was able to easily avail of the opportunity inherent in a planned vaccination visit at 13 months, which
has a national attendance rate of over 90%.

13
 We believe the results demonstrate that this is a feasible and ideal

opportunity to screen for overweight and to conduct a short intervention.

The current intervention was possible to achieve within a planned consultation. It took approximately 2-3 minutes to
discuss the handout with parents, and to plot the childâ��s weight on a centile chart. This can be easily carried out
with minimal resourcing. Parents found the intervention acceptable (100%). Most rated the discussion on healthy
nutrition and the lifestyle information sheet as very useful. There were differences in results between the practices.
In the more deprived Practice 1, 26% of toddlers were watching more than 2 hours of television per day compared to none
in Practice 2. We found that self reported lifestyle parameters improved more significantly in Practice 1. The
usefulness of the discussion on healthy eating was given a higher average rating in Practice 1 than in Practice 2; 100%
rated the intervention very useful in Practice 1 whereas 53% rated it very useful in Practice 2. Many parents in
Practice 2 reported that they were already aware of the healthy eating and activity advice that we gave and therefore
found it less useful. These differences are likely to be related to the difference in educational attainment of parents
between the two practices. This highlights the importance of tailoring education to the practice population and
further, it was evident that acceptability was highest in the more deprived environment, where prevalence of overweight
is known to be highest.

Limitations of our study included small sample size, limited resources and short follow up period. Responder bias in
the survey was partly addressed by having the telephone survey administered by a researcher external to the patientâ��s
practice, advising them this was the case, and advising them their responses were confidential, and would only be
reported as part of group responses. Given the scope and duration of the study, it was not possible to ascertain if
meaningful reduction in the proportion of the sample that were overweight was achieved, but parent reported changes in
nutrition, screen watching and increases in exercise were encouraging. Studies examining secondary intervention have
yet to find consistent success in reducing BMI.

14,15
 We believe that primary intervention of childhood obesity should be

the focus. Previous studies have indicated that a measure of weight at 5 years of age provides a good indication of
future health.

16
 A recent study evaluating the incidence of childhood obesity in the United States found that overweight

5-year-olds were four times as likely as normal-weight children to become obese with a 9-year cumulative incidence of
31.8% vs. 7.9%.

17
 Other research has found that overweight or obese children who were obese as adults had increased

risks of type 2 diabetes, hypertension and dyslipidaemia. The risks of these outcomes among overweight or obese
children who became non-obese by adulthood were similar to those among persons who were never obese.

18
 Given these

consequences of childhood obesity, the preschool period appears to be the optimum time for intervention.

In conclusion, these results indicate that educational intervention and review of toddler nutrition and healthy
activity at the time of 13 month vaccines is both feasible for GPs and acceptable to parents. This intervention
(checking weight and short educational intervention) appears practical in the context of general practice consulting.
Parents involved reported it to be a useful intervention. Results include marked improvement reported in key behaviours
and lifestyle parameters. These were most evident in the practice with a lower school leaving age among parents. A
larger study utilising this methodology is planned, with a view to acquiring a more representative sample, and to
evaluate efficacy of the intervention in terms of reducing the proportion of children who are overweight.
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